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        DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT SERVICES 
 
 Planning Division 
 
 m e m o r a n d u m 
 
 
 
TO:   Bruce K. Walden, Chief Administrative Officer 
 
FROM:  Elizabeth H. Tyler, AICP, Director 
 
DATE:  November 3, 2005 
 
SUBJECT:  CCZBA-517-AT-05: Request by Champaign County Zoning Administrator 

to amend both Section 4.2.1 H.1. and Section 8 of the Champaign County 
Zoning Ordinance to allow a lot to have access to a public street by means of 
an easement of access provided that both the lot and the easement of access 
were created in a plat of subdivision that was duly approved between May 
17, 1977, and February 18, 1997, and subsequently recorded and that the lot 
meets all other dimensional and geometric standards established by this 
Ordinance  

________________________________________________________________________________  
                              
Description 
 
The Champaign County Zoning Administrator is requesting an amendment to the Champaign 
County Zoning Ordinance to allow for easements of access rather than direct public street access 
without the need for variances for lots created in subdivisions that were platted between May 17, 
1977 and February 18, 1997 and which meet certain other conditions.  During the period in question, 
Champaign County allowed lots in subdivisions to attain access via an easement of access rather 
than direct public street access.  The proposed Zoning Ordinance amendment would “grandfather” 
lots that were created under these circumstances as long as the following additional conditions are 
met:  the easement of access is clearly shown on the plat; no more than four (4) lots in the same 
subdivision are serviced  by the easement of access; the easement of access does not extend more 
than 1,100 feet from the public street right-of-way; a private covenant providing for maintenance of 
the easement of access has been duly recorded; the easement of access contains an all weather 
pavement consisting of at least six inches of compacted gravel and has a width of at least 20 feet; 
and a means of turnaround is provided to accommodate emergency service vehicles. 
 
 
 
 
Background 
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The County Zoning Administrator is proposing this amendment as an accommodation for property 
owners who prepared plats of subdivision during the 20-year time period, but then may find that they 
are not in conformance with the County’s Zoning regulations.  Further background information and 
discussion regarding the proposed amendment is provided in the attached Champaign County 
Department of Planning & Zoning Preliminary Memorandum, dated August 19, 2005.  County staff 
have also submitted copies of  subdivision plats where easements of access were approved.   
 
The proposed text amendment is of interest to the City of Urbana as it may affect subdivision,  
zoning and land use development decisions within the City’s one-and-one-half mile extra-territorial 
jurisdictional (ETJ) area. The City has subdivision and land development jurisdiction within the ETJ 
area, while the County holds zoning jurisdiction in this area.  It is important that there be consistency 
between these two jurisdictions to the extent that certain regulations may overlap.  Additionally, 
development within this area may abut development within the corporate limits of the City or may 
eventually be annexed into the City’s corporate limits  By State law, the City has an obligation to 
review zoning decisions within its ETJ area for consistency with the City’s comprehensive plan.  A 
municipal protest of the proposed amendment enforces a three-fourths super majority of affirmative 
votes for approval of the request at the County Board. 
 
Since preparation of the Plan Commission memorandum on this case, County staff have verified that 
the submitted plats comprise the total extent of the subdivisions that would be subject to the 
amendment.  None of these subdivisions are located within the City’s current or expected future 
extra-territorial jurisdiction area. (See attached e-mail from John Hall to Elizabeth Tyler). 
 
Issues  
 
Section 21-36 of the Urbana Subdivision and Land Development Code requires that each buildable 
lot within a new development shall be adjacent to a public street and that all streets shall be properly 
integrated with the existing and proposed system of streets and thoroughfares established in the 
Comprehensive Plan.   Private streets may be permitted only in a Planned Unit Development or 
Mobile Home Park and are to be maintained by the developer or other entity.  The Comprehensive 
Plan includes a number of policies aimed at improving accessibility and connectivity of development 
to multiple transportation modes. 
 
Direct access to a public street is a critical land development principle that is necessary to provide 
for a functional network of road connections and to ensure that roads are maintained in passable and 
safe condition.  Public street access is also critical to ensure proper fire protection and emergency 
access. Rural subdivisions in some locations do not provide sufficient means for road maintenance 
and emergency access.  This can lead to maintenance and responsibility disputes between neighbors, 
periods of inaccessibility due to storms or flooding, and impaired fire and emergency access.  The 
City of Urbana would consider a waiver from the requirement to have access from a public street 
only in very unusual circumstances and only if all waiver standards are met.  
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To the extent that the proposed text amendment may affect subdivisions and developments that are 
within the City’s extra-territorial jurisdictional area, situations could occur that would present a 
conflict between compliance with the County’s Zoning Ordinance and the City’s Subdivision and 
Land Development Code.  As noted above, County staff have verified that there are no plats that 
would be affected by this amendment located within either Urbana or Somer townships.  Therefore, 
it is reasonable to conclude that the amendment will have no impact upon the current or expected 
future extra-territorial planning and development jurisdiction of the City of Urbana. 
 
The proposed text amendment was discussed by the Urbana Plan Commission at their meeting on 
October 20, 2005.  Following discussion, the Plan Commission voted 6-2 to recommend that the 
Urbana City Council defeat a resolution of protest for the proposed text amendment. 
 
Summary of Findings 
 
1. The proposed text amendment would recognize certain subdivision plats that were duly 

recorded in Champaign County during the period of May 17, 1977 and February 18, 1997 
and which provided for easements of access to lots rather than direct access to a public 
street, as currently required. 

 
2. The proposed text amendment would include additional conditions to minimize impacts 

on public health and safety for the subject lots, including limitation on the number of lots 
to be served by the easement of access, limitation on the length of the easement of access, 
requirement for a minimum width of the easement, requirement for a minimum surfacing 
of the easement of access, and requirement for recording of maintenance responsibilities 
for the easement of access. 

 
3. The City of Urbana Subdivision and Land Development Code requires that each 

buildable lot within a new development shall be adjacent to a public street and that all 
streets shall be properly integrated with the existing and proposed system of streets and 
thoroughfares established in the Comprehensive Plan.    

 
4. The proposed text amendment is not consistent with the Urbana Subdivision and Land 

Development Regulations and Comprehensive Plan Goals and Objectives.  However, 
none of the affected plats exist within our now current or potential future extra-territorial 
jurisdictional area. 

 
Options 
 
In CCZBA Case #517-AT-05, the City Council may: 
 

a. Defeat a resolution of protest for the proposed text amendment. 
 
b. Defeat a resolution of protest contingent upon some specific revision(s) to the 

proposed text amendment. 
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c. Adopt a resolution of protest for the proposed text amendment. 

 
Recommendation 
 
Based on the findings summarized above, the Plan Commission recommended that the City 
Council defeat a resolution of protest for the proposed text amendment.  Staff concurs with this 
recommendation. 
 
 
Attachments:  

1) Resolution of Protest 
2) Letter to Municipalities from John Hall, Champaign County Department of Planning & Zoning 
3) Champaign County Department of Planning and Zoning, Preliminary Memorandum, August 19, 2005 
4) Relevant Plats of Subdivision Provided by the Champaign County Department of Planning and Zoning 
5) E-mail communication from John Hall to Elizabeth Tyler and Matt Wempe  
 

c: John Hall, Champaign County Planning and Zoning 
 
ehtyler/CZBA cases/cc.cczba517-AT-05.doc 



RESOLUTION NO. 2005-11-021R 
 

A RESOLUTION OF PROTEST AGAINST A PROPOSED TEXT AMENDMENT TO THE CHAMPAIGN 
COUNTY ZONING ORDINANCE 

 
 

(Text Amendment to Allow Access to Public Streets by Means of an 
Easement of Access for Subdivisions Created 

and Recorded Between May 17, 1977 
and February 18, 1997 Subject to Certain Conditions - Plan Case 

CCZBA-517-AT-05) 
 

 
WHEREAS, the Champaign County Zoning Administrator, has petitioned the 

County of Champaign for an amendment to the text of the Champaign County 

Zoning Ordinance in Champaign County ZBA Case No. 517-AT-05 with respect to 

the following: to allow a lot to have access to a public street by means of 

an easement of access provided that both the lot and the easement of access 

were created in a plat of subdivision that was duly approved between May 17, 

1977, and February 18, 1997, and subsequently recorded and that the lot meets 

all other dimensional and geometric standards established by the Champaign 

County Ordinance and subject to certain other conditions; and  

  

WHEREAS, said amendment has been submitted to the City of Urbana for 

review and is being considered by the City of Urbana under the name of 

“CCZBA-517-AT-05: Text Amendment to Allow Access to Public Streets by Means 

of an Easement of Access for Subdivisions Created and Recorded Between May 17, 

1977 and February 18, 1997, Subject to Certain Conditions”; and  

  

WHEREAS, the Urbana Plan Commission, after considering matters 

pertaining to said Petition at their meeting of October 20, 2005, has 

recommended by a vote of 6 to 2 that the Urbana City Council defeat a 

resolution of protest against the proposed text amendment to the Champaign 

County Zoning Ordinance; and 



 

WHEREAS, the Urbana City Council, having duly considered all matters 

pertaining thereto, finds and determines that the proposed text amendment is 

not  detrimental to the best interests of the City of Urbana.  

 

 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF 

URBANA, ILLINOIS, as follows: 

 

Section 1.  The City Council finds and determines that the facts 

contained in the above recitations are true. 

 

Section 2.  That the Urbana City Council hereby resolves that the City 

of Urbana, pursuant to the provisions of 55 ILCS 5/5-12014, does hereby 

defeat a Resolution of Protest against the proposed text amendment as 

presented in CCZBA-517-AT-05. 

 

 PASSED by the City Council this ________ day of ______________, ______. 

 
       ___________________________________ 
       Phyllis D. Clark, City Clerk 
 
 
 APPROVED by the Mayor this ________ day of ___________________, ______. 

 
       ___________________________________ 
       Laurel Lunt Prussing, Mayor 
 
 
 

  































DeJarnette, Bill 

From: John Hall [jhall@ccrpc.org]

Sent: Wednesday, October 19, 2005 5:00 PM

To: Tyler, Elizabeth; Wempe, Matt

Cc: jroseman@ccrpc.org

Subject: City memo of 10/14/05 on County zoning Case 517-AT-05 

Page 1 of 1

11/3/2005

Regarding the Summary of Staff Findings in the subject memo, it is not clear to me how the proposed amendment 
is inconsisten with any municipal plan or land division/ development regulations.  Any existing legal zoning lot that 
comes within a municipal e.t.j but that is not proposed to be changed would surely always remain a legal zoning 
lot until such time as the lot lines are proposed to be changed.   
  
Also, the only County approved plats of subdivision authorized with easement by access have been provided to 
the City staff and there are none within the City's ETJ area.  Thus, the proposed amendment would only be 
applicable to lots approved in a plat of subdivision by the City.  Are there any? 
  
Further, the proposed amendment clearly would not make illegal nonconforming zoning lots into legal zoning 
lots.  For example, the proposed amendment is not applicable to the lots that do not front on a public street in an 
area that I understand is called "Holcomb (sp?) Woods".  The problem lots in is area that I am familiar with were 
not created by plat of subdivision and so the proposed amendment is not applicable to these lots.  If you believe 
that the amendmend would make these lots legal we need to discuss this because that is not the intent and I do 
not see how it could result. 
  
The proposed amendment also does not apply to land division after 2/18/97.  
  
Please call if you think I have overlooked something in regards to the actual effect of the proposed amendment. 
  
John Hall 
Associate Planner 
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MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING 
                
URBANA PLAN COMMISSION                                DRAFT 
                 
DATE:         October 20, 2005   
 
TIME: 7:30 P.M. 
 
PLACE: Urbana City Building 
 400 South Vine Street 
 Urbana, IL  61801 
 
 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT:       Lew Hopkins, Ben Grosser, Randy Kangas, Michael Pollock, 

Bernadine Stake, Marilyn Upah-Bant, James Ward, Don White 
 
MEMBERS EXCUSED: Laurie Goscha 
 
STAFF PRESENT: Elizabeth Tyler, Director of Community Development Services; 

Robert Myers, Planning Manager; Matt Wempe, Planner I; Paul 
Lindahl, Planner I; Teri Andel, Secretary 

      
OTHERS PRESENT: Carol Ammons, Mother Mary Brooks, Dorothy Carter, Leonard and 

Faye Christmon, Phyllis Clark, Almada Davis, Levi Dinkla, John 
Green, Lorean Howard, Ruby Hunt, Samuel and Frankie Johnson, 
Adam Judeh, Ibrahem Odeh, Bob Leach, Michael Lehman, Robert 
Lewis, Donna McKinley, Janice Mitchell, Jerry Moreland, Beverly 
Napper, Andrew O’Baoill, Del Owens, Lawrence Owens, Hayward 
and Virginia Patterson, Melvin Peeples, Ivan Ruiz, Emma Shelton, 
Doretha Simmons, Jennifer Tatum, Susan Taylor, Mary Thomas, 
Patrick Thompson, Asa Walker, Navarn Welch,  Betty Williams, 
Joseph Wilson 

 
 
CCZBA-517-AT-05 – Request by Champaign County Zoning Administrator to amend sections 
of the County Zoning Ordinance to allow a lot to have access to a public street by means of an 
easement of access provided that both the lot and the easement of access were created in a plat 
of subdivision and subsequently recorded and that the lot meets all other dimensional and 
geometric standards established by this Ordinance. 
 
Ms. Tyler presented the case to the Plan Commission.  She mentioned that she had received an update 
by talking to Champaign County staff earlier in the day.  She explained the purpose of the text 
amendment to the Champaign County Zoning Ordinance, which was to recognize plats that were 
created during the twenty year time period between 1977 and 1997, where the County did allow 
access to lots by easement of access rather than frontage on a public street.  The practice has been to 
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require variances for construction on these lots.  The Zoning Administrator of Champaign County 
would like to grandfather these lots essentially and not require the variances. 
 
She stated that the City of Urbana reviews Champaign County text amendments to their Zoning 
Ordinance, because they could affect the City’s Extra Territorial Jurisdiction (ETJ).  We also look at 
the text amendments for consistency with the City’s Comprehensive Plan and compatibility and 
consistency with the City’s zoning regulations. 
 
In this case, City staff was concerned because our Subdivision Ordinance does require that any new 
lot be adjacent to a public street.  This is only waived in very rare circumstances, because it is an 
important principle of planning that we allow for lot access to public streets rather than allow for 
situations where neighbors sharing a drive can dispute over maintenance and access. 
 
Ms. Tyler pointed out that all of the plats, which are attached to the County staff memorandum, are 
not anywhere close to the City’s limits.  She stated that the City’s jurisdiction would not be affected 
by this amendment.  Therefore, staff’s recommendation was revised from that written in the staff 
report to be as follows: 
 

Based on the findings summarized in the written staff report, and subject to additional 
information that may be provided by Champaign County, staff recommended that the 
Plan Commission forward this case to the City Council with a recommendation to 
defeat a resolution of protest for the proposed text amendment. 

 
Mr. White inquired if Holcomb Woods qualified since it was never platted as a subdivision.  Ms. 
Tyler stated that it was not platted under these circumstances, so the proposed text amendment 
would not change the status quo for Holcomb Woods. 
 
Mr. White commented that he had a problem with this text amendment, because he felt that people 
should still need to get a variance.  The text amendment would allow some things that eventually 
would become problematic.  Mr. Pollock added that although the text amendment would not affect 
any properties within the City’s ETJ, the ETJ changes.  It will continue to move outwards.  There 
may be things done two years, five years or ten years from now that are outside of the City’s current 
ETJ that will become within the ETJ, and we may in fact inherit some things that we do not want as 
a result of this. 
 
Ms. Tyler stated that she did not believe that the text amendment represented good planning or 
subdivision practice.  However, it does represent a pocket in time.  The County’s current regulations 
would not allow any plats with these configurations.  The text amendment is strictly for the plats 
created during the twenty years between 1977 and 1997.  When rural residents on these plats want to 
do construction and because they do not have access to a public street, they need to obtain a 
variance.  Mr. White asked what was wrong with the process.  Ms. Tyler stated that the Champaign 
County Zoning Administrator felt that the process was burdensome.  The Champaign County Zoning 
Administrator believed that it was unfair to the property owners who believed they had a duly platted 
legal lot.  When it came time to build, the property owners found that they were not compliant. 
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Mr. Grosser stated that he agreed that this situation did not represent good planning, but he wanted 
to reserve the City’s right to protest for larger issues that directly impacted the City.  Therefore, he 
moved that the Plan Commission forward this case to the City Council with a recommendation to 
defeat a resolution of protest absent the condition listed in the written staff report.  Mr. Ward 
seconded the motion.  The roll call was as follows: 
 
 Mr. Kangas - No Mr. Pollock - Yes 
 Ms. Stake - Yes Ms. Upah-Bant - Yes 
 Mr. Ward - Yes Mr. White - No 
 Mr. Grosser - Yes Mr. Hopkins - Yes 
 
The motion was passed by a vote of 6 ayes to 2 nays.  The case will go before the City Council on 
November 7, 2005. 




